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Re: Review of the Public Interest Disclosure Act 2010 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the review of the Public Interest Disclosure Act 2010 
(the Act).   

As the Public Advocate for Queensland, I undertake systemic advocacy to promote and protect the 
rights and interests of Queensland adults with impaired decision-making ability.1 

To this end, the Act plays a vital role, allowing any member of the public to gain the protections of 
the Act when reporting substantial and specific dangers to the health and safety of a person with 
disability. 

This provision of the Act was carried over from the Whistleblower Protection Act 1994. It 
acknowledges that people with disability are particularly vulnerable to abuse, and consequently 
allows people (and particularly disability service providers) to report practices and actions that 
threaten the safety and wellbeing of people (clients).2 

In the review of the Act released by the Queensland Ombudsman in 2017, it was recommended that 
this provision be removed. In making this recommendation, the Ombudsman noted low numbers of 
reports being made under the provision, and that there are a ‘range of alternative legislative and 
administrative schemes’ that allow such reports to be made about people with a disability.3  

It appears that this recommendation potentially did not consider factors including: 

• A low level of public awareness about the Act itself, meaning that people are unlikely to be
aware that they can make reports of this nature. Given that one of the functions under the Act is
for the Ombudsman to promote and provide education about the Act,4 there may need to be
some consideration given to the development of a public awareness campaign regarding the
Act and how it works.

• The alternative legislative and administrative schemes available through which to report issues for
people with disability are largely ‘complaint’ based mechanisms, where specific issues must be
reported to agencies which have relevant jurisdiction. The Act, however, allows for a ‘no wrong
door’ approach, where referrals can be made from one agency to another more appropriate
agency while still guaranteeing whistle-blower protections.

• People with disability can have specific vulnerabilities that do not allow them to speak out for
themselves. The Act makes it possible for another person to report concerns, which is appropriate
in these circumstances.

1 Guardianship and Administration Act 2000 (Qld) s 209. 
2 Explanatory Note, Whistleblower Protection Bill 1994 (Qld) p13. 
3 Clarke, P. (2017). Review of the Public Interest Disclosure Act 2010. Brisbane, QLD: Queensland Ombudsman p25. 
4 Public Interest Disclosure Act 2010 (Qld) s 59. 
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